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Mrs. ZHONG 

 

On this page of the Autumn 2014 edition of the newsletter I made a 

plea for any information concerning Mrs. Cheng Ya Lan (Mrs. Zhong). 

Many people had asked for news of this popular teacher and we had 

heard nothing from her for some time.   She is seen here (centre) with 

Mrs. Chen Shu Fong and family in Australia some years ago. 

 

 

 

Thanks to David and Pat Syme, we can report that in February 2015 

Mrs. Zhong was still living with son Larry in South Africa.  I reproduce 

David’s e-mail message of 12 Februry 2015: 

 

Greetings from Cape Town!  I tried to visit Zhong Taitai 

today, but son Larry (Chef Pon’s Asian Kitchen) was not 

keen, as, he says, she does not recognise even him these 

days. I left a bunch of red roses at the restaurant with a 

message that they were from CLS staff and students. 

 
Those of us who have cared for aged parents will understand the 

situation and all who have studied Chinese will recognise the filial 

piety shown by Larry.  We are very grateful to David Syme for 

confirming that she is still alive, although showing the signs of age.   

 

 

VISIT YOUR WEBSITE AT:  http://modcls.wordpress.com/  
 



 

 

 

NEWS OF MEMBERS FROM AROUND THE WORLD 

 
Jay ALLEN (FAO Mandarin 1980s) has sent greetings from Maryland in 
the United States.  He and Susan are involved with Red Cross duties in 
Emmitsburg and also with a local food bank.  Taking care of their 
grandchildren also takes up some of their time. 
 
Geoff BABB (FAO Mandarin mid 80s) is still at Fort Leavenworth 
teaching, and reports that the Command and General Staff College (CGSC) 
will be reducing the number of students after August 2015. During 2014 
Geoff presented a couple of papers at the University of Kansas and is still 
doing some teaching at Webster University. He was scheduled to go to 
Estonia for a NATO curriculum workshop in January 2015. 
 
Brian BUNKER (Mandarin late 
80s) visited Guernsey in the 
Channel Islands in November last 
year and sent a message asking if 
we could meet.  Unfortunately 
your unworthy editor no longer 
lives there.  It would have been a 
great pleasure to see him after so 
many years. 
 
Geoff BURDEN (Cantonese late 60s) has sent greetings from the 
Birmingham area of England.  His wife Mary unfortunately suffered a 
stroke in October last year and Geoff believes that recovery will take 
considerable time.  We wish them all the best for a full return to health.  
 
Mike BYRNES (Mandarin early 80s and FAO LNO mid 80s) has been in 
touch with greetings from Rhode Island, where he and Marie now live. 
 

Miss Vicky CHU Wai Chin (Staff) is still teaching at Durham University 
in UK and during May 2015  it was a pleasure once again to have lunch 
with her and Mike in that beautiful city. Vicky is still in touch with Caroline 
MATTHEWS (Mason) (Mandarin mid 70s) and for some time she has been 
taking care of her mother who recently moved from Hong Kong to be with 
her.  
 

 

 



Geoff CHADWICK (Mandarin late 60s) has written to say how much he 
enjoys the newsletter.  2014 was a busy year for him as an active committee 
member of the Army Benevolent Fund in the East Midlands area and he 
was proud to take part in the Remembrance Day parade at the Cenotaph in 
London on 9 November 2014 in which over 10,000 veterans marched. 

 
 

The picture shows Geoff (right) at Horse Guards Parade in London with 
two other participants in the parade. (Photo courtesy of ‘The Torch’, the 

journal of the Royal Army Educational Corps Association). 

James CHILTON (FAO Mandarin mid 80s) and wife Sue are enjoying 
living in their new home which is not too far from their old one in the Ozark 
mountains. They recently became grandparents for the 8th time and we are 
pleased to report that the whole family is thriving. 
 
Robin CROSLEGH (Mandarin early 80s) has been in touch to say that his 
local church of St. Anne’s at Buck’s Mills in Devon in the south of England 
would be sending the proceeds from their carol service at Christmas to the 
‘Bibles for China’ charity.  

 

    
Robin was hoping to give a dual Mandarin Chinese/English rendition of 
one of the lessons at the service. 
 
Brian GOPSILL (Mandarin mid 80s) sent greetings at Chinese New Year 
and more recently has telephoned with the sad news of the death in late 



May 2015 of  Brett RAYNER, a Royal Navy student of Mandarin who 
became Naval Attaché at the British Embassy in Beijing and who 
subsequently retired in the rank of Captain RN. Many contemporaries will 
remember him and we thank Brian for this information. 
 

After some years it was good to see Cindy GROVES, the widow of John 
GROVES (Cantonese early 70s) earlier this year at a Rotary Club event in 
Frome, Somerset, where she now lives. 
 
Bill GUEST (Cantonese early 70s and Mandarin mid 70s) has been in touch 
during the past year and it was a pleasure to see him at the Kent Intelligence 
Corps Association Christmas Lunch in December 2014. 
 
John HARKEY (FAO Mandarin late 80s) is currently Human Resources 
Director of a WFOE (Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprise) company in 
Nantong, Jiangsu Province. We thank James RAND (Cantonese and 
Mandarin late 60s) for this update. 
 

Jane HIATT (Mandarin early 90s) has written to say how much she enjoys 
the newsletter. She is still at the Kumon Education Centre in Calwell, 
Australia. 
 

Miss Marie LAM Fuk Kuen 

(Staff) was in constant touch with 
help and advice during my illness 
last year. Her advice on a suitable 
diet to beat the disease has been 
valuable and effective. 

I still have a 
supply of the 
famous “Five 

Vegetables 
Soup” which 
is slowly 
dwindling.   
 
 
 
 
Marie is 

active within the Catholic Church 

in Hong Kong which does much 
to assist the church in mainland 
China. Towards the end of 2014 
she visited a Catholic community 
in Brisbane, Australia and has 
fond memories of the natural 
beauty of the area.  She has been 
invited to return to Brisbane in 
2015. 
 
With all this, Marie has still found 
time to prepare and publish her 
new book “Jiti”, full details of 
which can be found later in this 
newsletter. 
 
 
 
 

 
Shaun LEWIS (Mandarin mid 80s) reports that 2014 was not a good year 
for his garden centre business but there were several happy highlights in his 



life, particularly with the wedding of a daughter in June.  He attended a 
Royal Navy reunion in Greenwich, London, with fellow officers from HMS 
Plymouth who took part in the Falkland Islands War in 1982. He was 
pleased to see the historic buildings in Greenwich looking so well. 
 
Readers will recall that Shaun has been tutoring a student in Mandarin and 
we are pleased to report that she gained 99% in her General Certificate of 
Secondary Education (GCSE) examination in the subject and has been 
inspired to study Chinese at university.  She also won first prize in a 
competition run by the Confucius Institute for students of Mandarin in the 
northwest of England.  Her prize was two weeks at Beijing University and 
some free lessons in Chinese.  Finally, Shaun has obtained further 
qualifications in apiary and now has three colonies of bees, with honey for 
sale, and is working on a book about the Royal Navy in the Great War 1914-
1918. 
 
Frank MILLER (FAO Mandarin early 90s) has now retired from the US 
army, but continues in government service as the Defense Intelligence 
Officer for East Asia at the Defense Intelligence Agency.  During 2014 he 
visited Gary HOGAN, a contemporary student of Mandarin, while on a trip 
to Melbourne, Australia. 
 
Alan NASH (Mandarin early 70s) has been in touch with the amazing story 
of how his life and that of your unworthy editor coincided during 2014.  In 
June he too was diagnosed with bowel cancer and after a successful 
operation has now like me been declared clear, is fit and well and able to 
resume almost all his usual activities.  Great news.  
 
Jumbo PARTRIDGE (FCO Admin Officer mid 80s) has kept in regular 
touch from their home in Queensland. He and Paula have many of the 
ailments associated with age, but his sense of humour and his copperplate 
handwriting are as young as ever and his letters are always entertaining.  
Jumbo was saddened to hear of the death of former student Simon 
Featherstone of the UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office last year.  
 
Mrs. Lorraine POON (Staff) called by telephone in March 2015 and we 
had a happy conversation which enlightened a dull day.  I am pleased to 
report that she is fit and well and still has that positive zest for life in her 
voice that we all remember so well. 
 

 
Rowena (formerly Brod) PURDY (Mandarin mid 70s) has written from 
Lincolnshire in England with news of a major life change.  The message is 
reproduced here in full: 



 
“You may remember that I was diagnosed with bladder cancer some eight years 
ago and at that time looked forward to chemo and cystoscopies for a number of 
years to come.  I can now report that all is well and I am, to all intents and purposes, 
clear.  I am now what Macmillan calls a ‘cancer survivor’.  But having managed to 
have that issue cleared up, I had a further issue of a greater worry to contend with, 
and one that has caused much grief and suffering among family members.  Just 
over three years ago I was diagnosed with what is now termed ‘Gender 
Incongruency’ – to the layman, a male body surrounding a female brain.  I have 
managed to disguise this incongruency through normal lifestyle, but retirement 
meant more spare time (?) and more time for my sub-conscious to start to complain, 
causing much pain.  Eventually, after many sessions with specialists and years of 
my own research, I had to come to terms with the issue and start treatment.  I now 
(try to) live full time as a female and have therefore had to change my name as 
well.  It is difficult and I appreciate that many who knew me will not understand 
my decision – I can accept that.” 
 
We salute Rowena for this courageous decision and wish her every 
happiness in the future. She is still an official of the Porsche Club of Great 
Britain and is responsible for organising events for the club.  She has also 
taken up sailing and has a number of events scheduled.  This year she was 
due to sail from the Azores to Cork, Ireland in a 72ft former ‘Round the 
World’ yacht to help raise funds for St. Margaret’s Hospice in Taunton, 
England. Go to http://uk.virginmoneygiving.com/wetnwindy if you would 
like to help, or look at www.challengeofalifetime.org.uk for details of the 
challenge.  Rowena’s personal website is www.wetnwindy.me.uk if you 
prefer to look at that. 
 

 
 
Rowena keeps up her interest in Chinese and has nearly 500 books in her 
library, from classical Chinese tomes to modern history.   She hopes to 
concentrate on these when motor sport and sailing take more of a back seat. 
 

James RAND (Cantonese and Mandarin late 60s) has vast experience of 
living in Thailand and working in China.  Later in this issue you will find a 
résumé with some details of his career to date.  A recent activity was a six-
week contract with Airbus Helicopters in Dallas, Texas as a Contract 



Instructor and English/Thai interpreter helping to teach Royal Thai Army 
pilots how to fly the Lakota UH-72 helicopter.    
 

 
 
The Lakota UH-72 is the US equivalent of the Westland Lynx AH-7 used 
by the Army Air Corps in UK. 
 
Kevin RICE (FAO Mandarin early 80s) and wife Kitty had a ball in early 
2014 teaching an International Supply Chain Logistics course to 50 
students at California Polytechnic, followed by a week in Shanghai meeting 
with Americans doing business there.  After this, travel took them to Beijing 
and Manchuria, and later to Ecuador and the Galapagos Islands. During the 
fall they took a 10,000 + mile drive around the central United States and 
central Canada.  During this year they hoped to do a similar trip around the 
eastern US and Canada. 

 
Mick ROBERTS (Cantonese mid 70s) remains at your service. Like Alan 
NASH (see earlier) I was declared clear of cancer earlier this year and have 
since been able to take up again most of my former activities. These did 
not include swimming the English Channel or climbing Mount Everest in 
any case. I am fit and well, if putting on a little weight again.  Thank you 
for the many good wishes and messages of support. 
 
Alan ROBERTSON (Mandarin late 60s and Cantonese mid 70s) has 
drawn our attention to the death of Jim ROSCOE, a Commandant of the 
school in the late 60s.  This notice appeared in the UK Daily Telegraph 
earlier this year. No doubt many will remember him.  
John SHANNON (Cantonese late 60s) has written from Hong Kong with 
an update on his activities.  
Readers will recall that in the 
Autumn 2014 newsletter John 
let us know that he had 
resigned from the Civic Party 
in 2013 because he could not 
agree with its support for the 
‘Occupy Central’ movement.   



Much has happened since then, and details of this are contained in John’s 
annual end-of-year report for 2014.  Relevant parts of this very interesting 
report are to be found later in this newsletter.  Much as he would like to see 
democracy in Hong Kong, John says that he has spent most of his working 
life upholding law and order and the rule of law and cannot be in favour of 
disruptive action. 
 
David SYME (Mandarin late 70s) and wife Pat visited South Africa earlier 
this year and while in Cape Town obtained news of Mrs ZHONG, from 
whom we had not heard for some years.  Please see inside the front cover 
of this newsletter for David’s report. 

 
He and Pat also attended a Royal Army Educational Corps event in 
Scotland during the year and this picture is reproduced as part of a group 
photograph published in The Torch, the journal of the RAEC Association. 
 

Cyril THOMAS (Cantonese early 70s) has again been in touch with good 
wishes. He and Gabrielle now have four married children and nine 
grandchildren living in different locations, so a big part of their time is taken 
up with visiting, when they are not too busy with church activities. 
 
Dr. TSANG Chi FAN (Mr. ZENG) (Staff) once again called in by 
telephone with greetings at Chinese New Year. He is still enduring the 
effects of the stroke he suffered three years ago and we wish him good 
health in the future. 
 
Mario TSANG (Grandson of Mrs. CHEN Shu Fong (Staff)) has kept in 
touch since the death of Mrs. Chen.  Mario lives in Australia, and in October 
2014 took a trip to the former Lyemun Barracks in Hong Kong, to see where 
his grandmother had taught.  His pictures of the trip can be found in a 
special section as a centrespread later in this issue.   
 
Mr. James WONG Kwok Wei (Staff) has been in regular touch from 
California.  He will soon be 90 years of age, but is still keeping well.  
 

Lyemun Barracks Revisited   
A selection of pictures by Mario Tsang in 2014 

 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 

  



 

 
 

 
 
 

Now the location of the Lyemun Holiday Village. 
(Some old soldiers might say it always was a holiday camp.) 

 

 
RR



REPORT FROM  TAIWAN 
 

Chris WOOD (FCO Diplomatic Course mid 
80s) has had a busy year as Director of the 
British Trade & Cultural Office in Taipei, 
working in support of the UK’s commercial 
and other interests in Taiwan.  There have 
been visits from several high-ranking UK 
government officials and numerous events 
promoting British goods in Taiwan. Chris 
made three trips to UK during the year, 
including Christmas with his father and 
brother.  A travel highlight of the year was undoubtedly a trip to Brazil to watch 
some of the World Cup football matches, followed by a week in Mexico.  The best 
fun was, however, in Rio de Janeiro, with the only downside being the huge 
distance from Taiwan with 30 hours of travel to get to Brazil 
 
+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
 

 
REPORT FROM CHINA 
 
As at November 2014, JAMES RAND had 
worked in China for a total of 23 years, 
starting in March 1985. This is a very 
impressive record and on his CV his most 
recent responsibilities include: 
 
December 2013 to November 2014: 

Manager of China Operations for China Greenfield Limited, a UK company based 
in Dongguan, Guangdong Province, with business travel throughout China.  Work 
included the setting up and running of two factories in Changzhou and finding 
suppliers for customers in Western Europe of products including tooling, servo 
drives, automotive components, electronics components, scaffolding and textiles.  
In November 2014 the company ceased trading. 
 
January 2015 to February 2015:  
Six week contract with Airbus Helicopters in Dallas, Texas.  See elsewhere in this 
newsletter for details. 
 
February 2015 to date: 
Technical Director of Dalian KWD Innovation Automotive Parts LLC in Dalian, 
Liaoning Province, which is a 50% German 50% Chinese joint venture with 520 
employees, manufacturing automotive parts for sale to Audi, BMW and 
Volkswagen.  Its current turnover is RMB 300 million (US$ 48 million) per 
annum. 
 



  
 

‘Jiti’ – by Marie Lam 
 
Readers will recall that in the Autumn 2014 edition of this 
newsletter details were given of Marie Lam’s book ‘Jiza’ which is 
a miscellany of essays and artwork which she had produced and kept 
before and after 1997.  It may simply be considered as a record in 
which she gave a response to those people whom she’d met, 
together with other things and matters which she’d come across in 
her daily life. 
 
A second book has now been published and the front and back 
covers can be seen above.  ‘Jiti’ is a collection of thoughts and 
illustrations following the style of ‘Jiza’ but with a somewhat 
different format.  Marie writes: 
 

       “I was very happy to co-operate with a new composition 
craftsman to produce my second book and to have such a good 
outcome.  Please feel free to read this book;  I have told readers 
that they should read it in a relaxed manner in order to appreciate 
each word and illustration -  I have started a joke with more 
senior readers who have to pay very close attention to read the 
small printed character texts.  I am indeed delighted to share my 
happiness with my readers of ‘Jiti’ and I have to thank you for 
promoting ‘Jiza’ in the school newsletter.” 
 

Marie has kindly sent in a copy of the new book, which is indeed 
beautifully produced and will add lustre to your bookshelf.  If you 
would like a copy, please contact her at this address: 

 

kitten_neko@yahoo.com.hk 



 

 
 

‘Occupy Central’ – John Shannon writes: 

 
Hong Kong came to much of the world’s attention in 2014 with the 
occupation of some of its streets by students and others in late September, 
demanding that the Hong Kong and Chinese governments grant Hong 
Kong ‘genuine’ universal suffrage.  The protests achieved little, other 
than to inconvenience the people of Hong Kong; however, they did raise 
political and social awareness amongst the people of Hong Kong and 
drew the attention of the world to Hong Kong’s political situation, which 
is no bad thing, I suppose.  But, unsurprisingly they failed to achieve their 
political aims of getting the Hong Kong and Chinese governments to 
change their stance, and have probably put back democratic development 
in Hong Kong for the foreseeable future and they have caused the 
Chinese Government to adopt a harder line towards Hong Kong, being 
now concerned about subversion here. I resigned from the Civic Party 
during 2013 because of its support for the proposed ‘occupy’ movement.  
Sadly, my concerns have been proven to be right.  
 
China’s harder line has impacted on me, personally.  In September 2014 
I was invited by the Chinese Buddhist Association to join its secretariat 
in China (doing English ‘polishing’ of documents) for the27th World 
Fellowship of Buddhists meeting, held in China for the first time.  Sadly, 
my visa was denied, because of ‘special circumstances’ and so I could 
not attend.  Then, on Christmas Eve 2014 I was detained by the Macau 
immigration authorities for twenty minutes, because my name was 
‘similar to a name on their watch list’ and then released as their ‘computer 
had crashed’!  But, surprisingly, I was briefly detained when departing 
Macau!  Strange.  Is all this because of my pre-1997 activities, because 
of my membership of the Civic Party from which I resigned some time 
ago, or because of my letters to the South China Morning Post? 

 

 



 
 

Headquarters 51 Brigade  

Osborn Barracks, Kowloon 
by Mick Roberts 

 

Readers will forgive me wallowing in some nostalgia here.  In 1969 I was 
a Staff Sergeant in the Intelligence Corps and posted to HQ 51 Brigade 
in Osborn Barracks.  The Brigade had taken over the duties of the former 
HQ Hong Kong and Kowloon Garrison.  It contained two British Infantry 

Battalions (one at Stanley Fort and one at Gun 
Club Hill Barracks) and a multitude of minor 
units.  The Brigade Major was Michael Allenby, 
the 3rd Viscount and great-nephew of Field 
Marshal Edmund Allenby, whose troops took 
Jerusalem from the Turks in the First World 
War and for whom the viscountcy was 
subsequently created.   
 
Michael Allenby passed away in October 2014 
at the age of 83 and an obituary appeared in the 

UK Daily Telegraph which included this picture.  He was commissioned 
into the 11th Hussars in 1951 and subsequently served in Germany and 
then Cyprus where he was ADC to Field Marshal Sir John Harding 
during the Eoka uprising.  Postings to Aden, Kuwait, Fort Knox in 
Kentucky and Germany were followed by the move to Hong Kong.  A 
tour of duty as an instructor at the Nigerian Army Command and Staff 
College came later and after several staff and technical appointments he 
retired from the Army in 1986 in the rank of lieutenant colonel, having 
succeeded to the title of Viscount Allenby on the death of his father in 
1984.  
 
I recall Major Allenby vividly as a charming, helpful officer, always with 
a gentle and unflappable manner, which made him liked and respected 
by all ranks throughout the brigade. May he rest in peace. 
 

 



 

This is an extract from the book  

originally published in Hong 

Kong in 1959 and kindly sent in 

by Mr. Ho Pui Kei (Staff) some 

years ago.  This story appeared in 

the Spring 2003 edition of the 

MODCLS newsletter.  

 

 

 
 

 



 

CONTACTS: The following people are being sent electronic copies of this 

newsletter, but in some cases the addresses we have might be out of date.  

Let us know if you need an e-mail address.  We can probably provide one. 

 
 
ACKLAND Gillian (UK) 
ADAMSON Frances (AUS) 
AHNERT Lisa (Staff) 
AICHHOLZER Michael (AUS) 
ALLEN Jay (US) 
ANDERSON Neal (US) 
ARROWSMITH Richard (Bows) 
(AUS) 
 
BABB Geoff (US) 
BARCLAY Karl (UK) 
BARROW Ian (UK) 
BEESON Paul (AUS) 
BOLLENS Steve (US) 
BOOKER Richard (UK) 
BORDWELL John (US) 
BRENT John (UK) 
BRODIE Neil (AUS) 
BROWNE Tony (NZ) 
BURBRIDGE Alan (UK) 
BUNKER Brian (UK) 
BURD Martin (UK) 
BURDEN Geoff (UK) 
BYRNES Mike (US) 

 
CARTER Geoff (AUS) 
CHADWICK Geoff (UK) 
CHAN Kim Kwok Kin (Staff) 
CHILTON Jim (US) 
CHU Wai Chin, Vicky (Staff) 
CLIFTON, Michael (AUS) 
CONNELLY Sheena (AUS) 
CONNOR Brian (UK) 
CORSIE Ian (UK) 
CROSLEGH Robin (UK) 
 
DAVIS Andy (UK) 
DHAVERNAS Daniel (CAN) 
DENNIS John (UK) 
DOOLEY Grant (AUS) 
DOYLE Kevin (UK) 
DUNN (O’Reardon) Lea (AUS) 
 
ELLIS Dave (UK) 
EVES Dennis (UK) 

 

 
FARR Pat (UK) 
FEATHERSTONE Gail (UK) 
FINCH Brian (UK) 

FREEMAN Mike (UK) 

GAYNOR Anthony (UK) 
GOPSILL Brian (UK) 
GRAHAM Bill (UK) 
GROVES Cindy (UK) 
GUEST Bill (UK) 

HAYLOR Les (UK) 
HENNING Stan (US) 
HIATT Jane (AUS) 
HICKS Kelly (US) 
HOOPER Charles (US) 
HOUSE Bill (UK) 
HOUSTON (Ian) UK 
HUGHES Mick (UK) 
 
INSALL Tony (UK) 
 
JUDGE Tony (UK) 
JYU Aili  (Alice) (Staff) 
 
KITCHING Dave (UK) 
KNIGHT Ralph (AUS) 
 
LAM Marie (Staff) 
LAU Kevin (Staff) 
LAWSON Bob (UK) 
LEE Mein Ven (Staff) 
LEE Sara (SIU) (Staff) 
LE MAÎTRE Frank (UK) 
LEWIS Shaun (UK) 
LINES Aidan (UK) 
LIVERMORE Ian (UK) 
LUI Derek (Staff) 
 
MAILHOT Normand (CAN) 
MAN Greg (US) 
MASON Darrel (UK)  
MATTHEWS (Mason) Caroline (UK) 
McARTHUR John (NZ) 
McLEOD Paul (AUS) 
McMAHON Kevin (UK) 
MEI (IP) Teresa (Staff) 
 



MILLER Frank (US) 
MITCHELL Tom (US) 
MORRIS Jim (UK) 
MURPHY Tom (UK) 
 
NASH Alan (UK) 
NEWELL Ray (UK) 
 
ORME Richard (Rufus) (UK) 
 
PEARSON Andrew (UK) 
PETRIE Melville (UK) 
PICKLES Ken (UK) 
PRINCE John (UK) 
PURDY Rowena (Brod) (UK) 
 
RAND James (UK) 
RICE Kevin (US) 
RIXON, Vaughn (AUS) 
ROBERTS Mick (UK) 
ROBERTSON Alan (UK) 
RODWELL Simon (UK) 
ROSE Cliff (UK) 

RUMNEY  Greg  (NZ) 
 

SEALOCK Neal (US) 
SHANNON John (UK) 
SHAW Peter (UK) 
SIMPSON Claire (Milnes) (UK) 
SLADE Michelle (NZ) 
STEVENS Don (UK) 
ST. MAUR SHEIL Willie (UK) 
STOKES Paul (UK) 
SYME David (UK) 

 

THOMAS Cyril (UK) 
THROSSELL Brian (UK) 
TOM Ron (US) 
TSANG Mario (Grandson of Mrs     
CHEN Shu Fong) 
TYNE Bob (AUS) 

VICTORSON Mark (US) 

WALKER Clive (UK) 
WELKER Richard (US) 
WELLFARE Ian (UK) 
WESTGARTH Nicholas (UK) 
WHITE Steve (UK) 
WHITTICASE Rod (UK) 
WILLNER Al (US)  
WINFIELD Kim (UK) 
WONG Kwok Wei (Staff) 
WOOD Chris (UK) 
WOOLLEY Steve (UK) 
WORKER Carl (NZ)   
 
Please let us know if you 

have an e-mail address for 

someone who should be on 

this list, but isn’t.  

Alternatively, please ask 

them to contact us.  

 

 

For changes to this list, 

please notify Brian Finch at: 

 

bfinch @tiscali.co.uk 

 

 

CONTACTS:  The following people are being sent copies of the newsletter by post: 

 
ASHTON John (UK) 
ASHTON Judy (Gao) (Staff) 
 
CATER Lady Peggy (Patron) 
CLARK Dave (UK) 
 
DENT Lewis (UK) 
 
HAU Mei Ling (Staff) 
HO Pui Kei (Staff) 
HUANG Yao Ping (Staff) 
HYLAND Patrick (UK) 

 
JIANG Lin Lin (Staff) 
 
KOT Mei Yuk (Staff) 
 
PARTRIDGE Jumbo (UK) 
POON Lorraine (Staff) 
PURDY Brod (UK) 
 
THROSSELL Brian (UK) 
TSANG Chi Fan (Staff) 
 



WONG Leung Ling Hsiao (Staff)  
 
WHERE ARE THEY NOW?  Most of the people on this list are those for whom we have 
no contact addresses or whose whereabouts are unknown.  If you are able to provide an e-
mail address for anyone please let us know, or ask them to contact us. 
 

 
 
 

 
ANCHONDO Robert (US) 
ARMSTRONG Allan (UK) 
 
BARCHAM Laura (AUS) 
BARKER-HARLAND Jill (UK) 
BLUEMAN Beth (UK) 
BOWEN, Scott (US) 
BROWN Bob (CAN) 
BURBRIDGE Alan (UK) 

CAMPBELL Jim (AUS) 
CARTER Bruce (UK) 
CASSERLEY Mike (UK) 
CHAMPION Nigel (UK) 
COOPER Cortez (US) 
CORBETT John (US) 
COWAN Tony (UK) 
COX Nigel (UK) 
CROSS Phil (UK) 
CROSS Terry (UK) 

DAVIES Peter (UK) 
DAVIES Vernon (UK) 
DENNIS Will (UK) 
DUDZIAK Stan (UK) 
 
ELDRIDGE John (UK) 

FORDE John (UK) 

GILHEAD Geoffrey (UK) 
GOLDSMITH John (UK) 
GOVETT Peter (UK) 
GRANT Frank (UK) 
GRAY David (UK) 
GRIEVE John (UK) 
GRIFFIN Bill (UK) 

HARKER Andy (UK) 
HARKIN Kevin (AUS) 
HARRISON Chris (UK) 
HASLAM Gary (CAN) 
HERDA Douglas (CAN) 
HEUNG Margaret (Staff) 
HICKMAN David (UK) 
HIGGINBOTHAM John (CAN) 
HOLMES Ron (CAN) 
HOOK Marianne (US) 
HORROCKS Ian (UK) 
 
 

 
JACKSON Mike (UK) 
JOHNSTON James (US) 

KLAPAKIS Terry (US) 
KRUGER David  (UK) 
 
LI Julie Ann Wong (Mrs. Bu) (Staff) 
 
MATTHEWS John (AUS) 
McCABE Bill (UK) 
McKENZIE Ian (AUS) 
 
NEWMAN John (US) 
NG Sam Yuen (Staff) 
NORTHROP Joe (US) 
NOWELL Chris (UK) 

PARRY Dave (UK) 
PEARSON Tony (UK) 
PEIRCE Bob (UK) 
PETERMAN Tom (US) 
PFENNIGWERTH Ian (AUS) 
POWER Alan (UK) 
PRICHARD Mark (UK) 

RAYCRAFT Jim (US) 
RICE Richard (US) 
RICHARDSON Mark (UK) 
 
SIMPSON Mike (UK) 
SMITH Ken (UK) 
SMITH (STUBBS) Claire (UK) 
SMITH Tom (UK) 
SUGGS Bill (US) 
SYMONDS Tim (UK) 
 
TAYLERSON Roger (UK) 
TIPPETT Jez (UK) 
TRUEMAN Brian (UK) 

van der LUGT Matt (AUS) 

WALKER John )UK) 
WILL Peter (UK) 
WILLIAMS Graeme (AUS) 
WOOLF Ellie (AUS) 
WOOLLEY Steve (UK) 
WYKES Leslie (AUS) 
 
ZANELLI Gary (UK) 



 

 
 

VISIT THE WEBSITE 

Go to: http://modcls.wordpress.com/ 
 

In spite of recent problems with his computer, Brian Finch continues to 
provide the invaluable electronic distribution service for this newsletter.  
Please remember to let him know if you change your e-mail address and 

if you receive a paper version please let me know if you change your 
postal address.  Please also visit the website. 

 

 
For sending in contributions and other editorial matters: 
  
The address is: M.G. Roberts 
 85 Dumpton Park Drive 
 Ramsgate 
 Kent 
 United Kingdom 
 CT11 8AR 
  
Telephone:: (UK) (0) 1843 850829 
  

E-Mail: mickay.roberts@btinternet.com  
 
For notification of new or amended e-mail addresses: 
 
The address is:            bfinch@tiscali.co.uk  
 
Website:               http://modcls.wordpress.com/ 
  

  
 

Next edition out (probably!)  

in Autumn 2015 


